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The Governing Body of Penyrheol Primary School publish a report to parents each year.  A meeting with parents has traditionally been arranged annually however new regulations state that a meeting only needs to take place on request as follows:
· the parents of 10% of registered pupils, or

· the parents of 30 registered pupils.
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1. SCHOOL TERMS, HOLIDAY DATES & CONTACTS

Every primary school is awarded to a maximum of seven days in an academic year for staff preparation and training.  During the year 2022/2023 the Welsh Government have authorised five days for staff training as follows:

School term and holiday dates 2022/2023
 Holiday dates and bank holidays.
	School term and holiday dates 2022 / 2023

	Term
	Term begins
	 
	Mid-term holiday begins
	Mid-term holiday ends
	 
	Terms ends
	Total days

	Autumn 2022
	Monday 5 September
	Friday 28 October
	Monday 31 October
	Friday 4 November
	Monday 7 November
	Friday 23 December
	75

	Spring 2023
	Monday 9 January
	Friday 17 February
	Monday 20 February
	Friday 24 February
	Monday 27 February
	Friday 31 March
	55

	Summer 2023
	Monday 17 April
	Friday 26 May
	Monday 29 May
	Friday 2 June
	Monday 5 June
	Monday 24 July
	65

	Total
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	195


Bank holidays

Good Friday - Friday 7 April 2023

Easter Monday - Monday 10 April 2023

May Bank Holiday - Monday 1 May 2023

Spring Bank Holiday - Monday 29 May 2023

Inset Days

Inset Day 1 of 5 – Monday 5th September 2022

Inset Day 2 of 5 – Tuesday 6th September 2022

Inset Day 3 of 5 – Friday 7th October 2022

Inset Day 4 of 5 – Friday 28th October 2022

Inset Day 5 of 5 – Monday 24th July 2023

2.
BEING A SCHOOL GOVERNOR
The role of a Governor is demanding yet fulfilling.

You do not need formal qualifications but you do need an interest in young people and teaching and learning, common sense, objectivity, an open mind and a willingness to learn.

There is a significant commitment of time.  

The Full Governing Body meets at least once a term and in addition to this there are a number of sub-committees including:

· Staff Disciplinary/Dismissal

· Staff Disciplinary/Appeals

· Pupil Discipline and Exclusion

· Admissions

· Complaints/Grievance

· Finance/Pay Review

· Appointments

· Headteacher/Deputy Headteacher Appointments

· Health and Safety/Premises/Building Maintenance

· Curriculum/Policy

· Performance Management
· Child Protection / Safeguarding
There are a number of training opportunities and school events to which Governors are invited as well as an expectation that Governors become familiar with what goes within each class at school.  The Local Authority provide a comprehensive programme of high quality training to support Governors to undertake their role effectively.

Governors are part of a team, which is responsible for everything the school does and acts as a link between parents, the local community and school.   A Governor is someone who is a supporter of their school but who is also able to cast a critical eye on how the school works and the standards it achieves.

(a)
What do Governors do?

Our Governors work with the Headteacher and staff of our school to ensure that we provide the highest quality teaching to secure high standards of learning for all young people and that our school is always self evaluating, reflective and focused on raising standards.
Governors:

· Agree the aims and values of the school.
· Agree policies relating to the National Curriculum, Special Education Needs/Additional Learning Needs, discipline and attendance, sex and relationships education, daily acts of collective worship, the length of the school day, use of premises out of hours, charging for school activities, health and safety, staff pay.
· Take an active role in ongoing whole school self evaluation and the Self Evaluation Report. 
· Influence and collaborate in the confirmation and approval of the School Improvement Plan.
· Monitor the expenditure of the school budget.
· Monitor standards of teaching and learning.
· Ensure individual pupils’ needs are met including special educational needs/additional learning needs as well as more able and talented pupils.
· Recruit and select staff.
· Provide information about the school for parents.
· Produce action plans for improvement following our recent school inspection (October 2015).
· Establish and maintain positive links with the local business community.
· Support the day to day operational decisions of the Headteacher.
If you are interested in supporting our school and becoming a Governor or if you require further information, please ring School and Governor Unit 636551 or the school office on 892337.

The Governing body of our school is made up of representatives of the school staff, and of persons appointed by the Local Education Authority.  There are also co-opted community governors and parent governors.

The school takes pride in the fact that it is continually developing and, although financial constraints remain tight, the Governing Body is anxious that there is a balance between maintenance tasks and development.

(b)
Governing Body – Who are We?

	Title
	Forename
	Surname
	Governor Category
	Governor Position
	Start Date
	End Date

	Cllr
	Janet
	Curtice
	Additional Community Governor
	Governor
	19/08/2016
	08/09/2024

	Ms
	Sian
	Lewis
	Clerk
	
	01/09/2013
	

	Mr
	Michael
	Bennett
	Community Governor
	Governor
	08/09/2020
	07/09/2024

	Mr
	David
	Cole
	Community Governor
	Governor
	06/04/2015
	05/12/2023

	Mr
	Glyn
	Seabourne
	Community Governor
	Governor
	18/07/2016
	08/09/2024

	Mr
	Philip
	Morris
	Community Governor
	Governor
	03/07/2019
	02/07/2023

	Mrs
	Alison
	Williams
	Headteacher
	Governor
	25/07/2001
	

	Ms
	Nicola
	Matthews
	Local Education Authority
	Governor
	24/03/2022
	23/03/2026

	Mrs
	Alison
	Seabourne
	Local Education Authority
	Chair
	27/10/2022
	27/10/2026

	Mrs
	Patricia 
	Griffiths
	Local Education Authority
	Governor
	23/03/2020
	22/03/2024

	Cllr
	Andrew
	Stevens
	Local Education Authority
	Governor
	20/10/2021
	20/10/2025

	Mr
	Mark
	Bamford
	Parent Governor
	Governor
	03/07/2015
	05/12/2023

	Mr
	Kieran
	McGlynn
	Parent Governor
	Governor
	23/03/2022
	23/03/2026

	Mrs
	Kathryn
	Davies
	Parent Governor
	Governor
	06/12/2021
	06/12/2025

	Mrs
	Teresa 
	Mylan-Rees
	Parent Governor
	Governor
	10/11/2021
	10/11/2025

	Vacancy
	
	
	Parent Governor
	Governor
	
	

	Mrs
	Beverley
	Banicau
	Staff
	Governor
	23/03/2022
	23/03/2026

	Mr
	Lee
	Jenkins
	Teacher Governor
	Governor
	20/10/2021
	20/10/2025

	Mrs
	Clare
	Lecrass
	Teacher Governor
	Governor
	20/10/2021
	20/10/2025

	
	
	
	
	
	
	


3.
THE SCHOOLS AIMS & MISSION STATEMENT

	Mission Statement:

“Putting Children First”




(a)
Aims of the School
We aim to ensure that Penyrheol Primary School provides a secure, caring, stimulating environment where every child is valued and has the opportunity to achieve their full potential and personal best.

We believe we are preparing our children to become responsible, active members of the community and wider society with a clear sense of respect and responsibility towards each other.  We aim to equip our children with the confidence and skills to face challenge and change in their future lives.  The new curriculum outlines the four broad purposes that should guide future decisions and underpin all teaching and learning in Wales.  Our vision states “Putting Children First to be Ambitious and Capable, Enterprising and Creative, Ethical and Informed, Healthy and Confident.
We encourage children to succeed and to appreciate we all have something to offer whatever our ability or circumstance.

Penyrheol Primary School is above all a place where value is given to promoting good relationships amongst all members of the school community including, staff, parents, governors and of course our pupils.

We aim to create a happy, caring, stimulating and safe environment:

· Where a child can become confident, with a positive self image, self-disciplined, with a respect for others.

· Where the importance of working in genuine partnership with parents is recognised and parental involvement in the education of the child is encouraged.

· Where our curriculum has breadth, balance, coherence and relevance; is differentiated to reflect an understanding of and a sympathy for the needs of the individual, and recognises the importance of using the child’s first hand experiences to promote curiosity, interest and relevance.

· Where positive attitudes towards learning are nurtured via high expectations with the active participation of the child in the learning process.

· Where the school actively seeks to belong to and contribute to the local community.

· Where all have the right to share equal opportunities and expect respect for their own beliefs and moral values.
· Where all staff actively seek to raise standards and enable all learners to be the best that they can be.
· Where every pupil feels valued and that they have a part to play in the success of our school family.

 (b)
ESTYN Inspection
Pupil performance and achievement data is closely analysed within school and by the local authority and also by ESTYN as part the inspection cycle. Our last inspection was by ESTYN was in October 2015 with a follow up visit in January 2017.   A particular strength was the support and comments of our parent community.  Confirmation was received February 2017 as follows:  

Penyrheol Primary School is judged to have made good progress in respect of the key issues for action following the Estyn visit in January 2017. There will be no further Estyn monitoring visits in relation to this inspection. 

Covid-19 has had a significant effect on Estyn’s cycle of inspections.  The final year of the current extended Estyn Inspection Cycle of 8 years will be 2023/2024.  
Performance management for all staff is a very important element of evaluating standards of teaching and learning.  Monitoring the effectiveness of teaching pedagogy and methods and approaches to effective learning is part of an ongoing process.  Evaluation includes the active involvement of Governors, pupils and staff in peer observation and monitoring to ensure a whole team approach where every member of staff feels empowered and motivated to review and refine their own professional practice.  It is a key priority to effectively disseminate identified good practice to all staff.  This also provides all stakeholders with the opportunity to take an active role in ongoing whole school self evaluation.  Covid-19 and the recommended control measures to reduce transmission of the virus has significantly impacted on collaborative self evaluation as all meetings are still conducted via Teams to reduce unnecessary contact.
(c)
Teaching and Learning 
Penyrheol Primary is a English Medium Primary School that has an ethos that is extremely positive and we continue to be repeatedly complimented by a wide range of visiting professionals, families and members of the wider community on our warm and welcoming atmosphere and the open and caring culture that is evident throughout the school.  We believe that the quality of positive relationships lies at the heart of our success.  Relationships between staff and pupils, staff and parents, staff and governors and of course between staff and their colleagues are based on mutual trust and respect and underpin our development.  We work hard to ensure staff are happy, enthusiastic, co-operative, dedicated, hardworking and organised with a shared philosophy.  We celebrate the fact that our children are also happy and hardworking and that they all have the opportunity to experience success and to feel that they have a real contribution to make to the life and working of our school.  
The new Curriculum for Wales details the principles and priorities for a new curriculum and the steps that will be taken to design, co-construct and develop the new curriculum.  The plan sets out how the recommendations of Successful Futures, Professor Donaldson’s review of learning and assessment arrangements in Wales, will be delivered as part of the new curriculum.

SUCCESSFUL FUTURES

Independent Review of Curriculum and Assessment Arrangements in Wales

Professor Graham Donaldson  (February 2015)

Curriculum for Wales, the journey to 2022 provides an update on progress so far and key priorities to be addressed before full implementation of the new Curriculum for Wales.
The New Curriculum in Wales will be planned to achieve 4 Broad Purposes:

That children and young people develop as:

· Ambitious capable learners

· Enterprising creative contributors

· Ethical informed citizens

· Healthy confident individuals

The Curriculum will be organized into 6 areas of learning and experience:

· Expressive Arts

· Health and well-being

· Humanities

· Languages

· Literacy and communication

· Mathematics and numeracy

· Science and technology

There will be 3 cross curriculum responsibilities:

· Literacy

· Numeracy

· Digital Competence

Full implementation of the New Curriculum in Wales is still planned for September 2022 despite the significant challenges presented by the ongoing pandemic.  Curriculum planning documents indicate our preparation for the new curriculum as outlined above but remain organized under existing statutory National Curriculum Requirements for Wales (September 2014).


The current education reform outlined above focuses on a processed driven curriculum.  This remains a very exciting opportunity.  All staff are reviewing current practice and identifying priorities in preparation for the new curriculum.  All learning is firmly underpinned by quality first hand multi sensory experiences.  First hand experiences are essential factors in effective teaching and learning and that is why visits and visitors to school are so important, allowing children ample opportunity to explore new ideas and concepts.  We are very keen to further develop this area of pupil involvement in their learning and to fully embed pupil led learning.  The further development of teaching and learning to raise standards continues to be a primary focus for all staff.  
Whole school self evaluation remains an important priority for all stakeholders including parents, governors, pupils and staff and members of the whole school community. The implementation of the revised “My Voice” Electronic Questionnaires will greatly enhance easy access to feedback.  It is the starting point for review, evaluation and monitoring. Detailed analysis of performance and evidence of pupil progress identify strengths and areas for development will inform our school improvement plans and priorities and performance management objectives for staff. Considerable time and resources have again been allocated to support the teaching of reading in a variety of exciting and innovative ways which continues to be a key priority.  Staff have identified specific targets for groups of learners and ongoing half termly monitoring and evaluation endeavours to demonstrate impact and measurable value added within the year.
Teaching and Learning is the core purpose of our school. It is the method through which the school endeavours to provide the highest quality broad and balanced curriculum for the benefit of all children.  Each year the staff and Governors meet to consider the priorities for that coming year which are outlined in the School Development Plan.  Detailed plans are in place to guide the work of the whole team and a summary is disseminated to all stakeholders including staff, pupils, parents and Governors to secure genuine commitment and participation in the learning experiences offered.  
There continues to be a need to revisit basic principles and consolidate the sense of shared ownership that is evident in school to ensure that policy statements are truly reflected in classroom practice.  This underpins our production of policies and schemes of work.  We are committed to ensuring a broad and balanced curriculum offering the children an enriched and exciting educational experience ensuring that all children achieve success through a range of quality multi-sensory learning experiences.

6 Areas of Learning and Experience:  
1. Expressive Arts  
2. Health and Well-being  
3. Humanities 
4. Languages, Literacy and Communication  
5. Mathematics and Numeracy  
6. Science and Technology  



Across all six areas of learning teachers build in opportunities to develop pupils’ skills in Literacy, Numeracy and ICT, these are the three cross- curricular responsibilities.  

Reading Darllen 

At Penyrheol we strongly believe that reading is a fundamental skill. We aim to promote and develop a love of reading with our children starting in our Meithrin Nursery class. Children have access to a range of reading material in class libraries and through our Oxford Owl e library. Children are encouraged to read at home daily, record reading on their Home Reading bookmarks and they are rewarded with Home Reading merit. Classes visit Gorseinon library and stories or class novels are read to our children daily. We teach the fundamentals of reading using the Read Write Inc phonics programme and teach reading through shared and guided reading sessions. Children can also read at home using the Oxford Reading Buddy, where teachers assign children appropriate reading. Children’s progress is regularly and carefully tracked using reading tests, National Tests and teacher assessments. Children are grouped accordingly and where needed intervention groups are supported.  
Staff within Foundation Phase are implementing the Statutory Foundation Phase Profile to assess every child within 6 weeks of joining Reception as a base line measure. Pupil progress is also evidenced at the end of Foundation Phase in Year 2 by Teacher assessment.   The optional online Personalised Tests in Literacy and Numeracy provide additional summative data to support teacher assessment. Whole school pupil tracking systems enable effective targeted support for all learning and is readily available to parents.
Partnerships with stakeholders and members of the wider community have always been a strength.  We work hard to maintain strong links with the local community and Gorseinon Community Council.  These partnerships have been quite significantly affected the restrictions of the pandemic.  We very much look forward to the return of events such as the Gorseinon Lantern Parade, Penyrheol Primary St David’s Community March and regular visits from the community Police Officer and School Nurse.  Pupils have in the past also regularly visited a range of setting including Forget Me Not and Don’t Dance Alone.  We are also exploring ways to further strengthen links within the community in line with Welsh Government guidance “Family and Community Engagement Toolkit for Schools in Wales”.
(d)
Resourcing
An experienced based multi sensory curriculum requires adequate resourcing to ensure success.  We have allocated significant funds over recent years to ensure that necessary equipment and resources are of the highest quality and relevant to today’s children.  Additional funding from Welsh Government to support blended learning has provided a significant increase in the availability of technical equipment and ICT hardware and software.  Every child has individual log-in to a wide range of resources via HWB Cymru securing equality of provision for every learner.  The school website and software such as google classrooms, J2E, my Maths and Oxford Owl have greatly enhanced the quality of learning available to children during lockdown and any periods of isolation.  Excellent use is also being made of all equipment during the school day to ensure all learners are fully confident and able to access the range of learning opportunities.
The Covid control measures required during the pandemic are no longer required to the same extent.  However we continue to believe that everyone is safer and healthier in well ventilated spaces.  We continue to maximise the benefits of outdoor learning for all pupils.  We continue to deploy additional staff employed to support accelerated learning and catch up programmes to address the missed learning of many children during the periods of lockdown.  We continue to priorities the development of Balance Bikes and Scooter Wide sessions as well as Skip Cymru Physical Education sessions.  This provides opportunities for all learners to develop and practice fine and gross motor skills, develop healthy habits for life and to get regular fun exercise.  This outdoor activity has been seen to greatly benefit every pupil mental health and wellbeing upon return from lockdown.
Further strengthening our whole school policy for the implementation of a Whole School Approach to Emotional and Mental Wellbeing  is a priority for the coming year.  Workshops for parents, staff and pupils are planned led by representatives from a range of agencies.
The new curriculum with the increased focus on developing a skills based curriculum will also required significant funding to ensure high quality practical experiences are available to all children. We are also pro-active in identifying training needs and opportunities across the whole staff for both teaching and associate staff.  The introduction of on-line individual pupil checkin “Speakr” and “My Concern” has an annual cost.  School is also mindful of the current pressures associated with the cost of living crisis.
(e)
Standards
Our expectations of what our children can achieve are always high and positive. It is the accepted responsibility of all staff to support and enable all children to reach their personal best.  In order to have high but realistic expectations there need to be methods of regular review of what each individual child has achieved across the curriculum.  The process of whole school review is ongoing and informs future priorities in the School Development Plan.  Target setting for individual children as a self assessment tool is given the highest priority and standardised and moderated in collaboration with the Local Authority.  Assessment for learning strategies continue to be developed as part of our current focus on improving the percentage of pupils achieving above expected level.  Children are increasingly being encouraged to review their own progress against agreed targets and learning objectives and to identify the next step and stage in the learning process through a range of strategies.
Staff regularly work collaboratively to effectively use whole school pupil tracking systems that are regularly reviewed each term. Staff from each cluster primary school also work collaboratively to secure a share understanding of the progression steps and what this means for individual learners within the new curriculum.   All staff regularly review available pupil performance data, identify priorities and groups of learners for targeted intervention. The need to demonstrate the impact of intervention and support is well recognised and monitored regularly.  Teacher assessment of all children on return from lockdown identified a significant number making below expected progress which can be directly attributed to periods of lockdown and disruption to the normal educational cycle.  Carefully targeted catch up programmes are proving effective and half termly monitoring shows the majority are making better than expected progress.
Assessment for learning and the development of thinking skills across the school has impacted positively on the pedagogy within all classes focusing on child centred experiential learning. Levels of pupil engagement and attitudes to learning have been found to increase with improved methods for sharing learning intentions and expectations with all children. Behaviour of all children is noticeably more positive with a school culture well established and embedded focusing on active involvement in learning for all children. 
Without a doubt the quality of teaching and subsequent learning is the most important element in helping to raise standards and as a school we are committed to considering and improving how we operate in the classroom.  Increasingly the main focus of our annual school development plan is on initiatives to explore best practice in teaching for learning and the effective use of data by all staff to identify and implement target intervention strategies to support the learning of key individuals both more able and talented and those in need of additional specific support and provision. This work is of even greater importance as we support our children to return to some sort of normality within the ongoing pandemic.  The priorities identified in the new Curriculum for Wales very much align with the child centred approach of “Putting Children First” at Penyrheol Primary School
4.
CELEBRATING OUR SUCCESSES
(a)
Fund Raising

The School continues, despite the challenges of the pandemic, to endeavour to build positive relationships with parents through shared efforts in organising school events.  A number of events have been cancelled due to the pandemic including themed Discos for the children, Easter Bonnet Parade, Welsh Week Concert, Annual Community March and Christmas and Summer Fayres and Sports Day.  We all feel the loss of these popular events deeply.  The Summer 2022 Celebration DVD was a huge success in sharing this families the wonderful experiences of the children in school.  We are all looking forward to Christmas 2022 with the reinstatement of seasonal discos, movie night, carol service at St Catherines, Chrstimas Fayre, Christmas Dinner day and the Staff Panto.
The families and children of Penyrheol have continued to be extremely generous in supporting a number of fund raising events that were still able to go ahead during the pandemic.  The children are always keen to get involved in raising money both for School Fund as well as for those who are less fortunate than themselves.  We usually have a non-uniform theme day – the staff enjoy dressing up too.  You as a school community always respond very generously to the plight of others.  The donations from our Harvest Celebration this year were donated to Wales Romaina Aid in support of  Val Newton Romania Wales Appeal.  We also made a donation to support the local church food bank and the Sisters of Mercy on The Strand in Swansea
Thank you for your generosity and support.  Money this year has been given to the following causes, of particular note is the amazing amount raising by you all for the Air Ambulance.
	2022/2023 - Penyrheol Primary School Fundraising

	
	
	
	
	

	Date
	Event
	
	Amount
	

	Nov 2021
	Children In Need
	
	£135.00
	

	March 2022
	Red Nose Day 
	
	£124.99
	

	March 2022
	Ukraine Appeal
	
	£233.00
	

	April 2022
	National Autistic Society
	
	£121.00
	

	April 2022
	Romania Aid
	
	£100.00
	

	May 2022
	Romania Aid
	
	£100.00
	


A number of School run events generate funding to support School Fund which tends to cover any shortfall in the cost of educational visits, theatre visits and workshops for the children and the purchase of miscellaneous resources that cannot be ordered from regular suppliers via the school budget.

(b)
Clubs 

Covid restriction no longer require class to work in bubbles.  We have been able to re-establish our strong links with West Street Gym in Gorseinon secure very high quality gymnastics coaching to be delivered to all classes as part of our curriculum provision.  We look forward to reestablishing the after school gymnastics club.   

A range of cycling and scootering opportunities are also available to all children from Nursery to Year 6 both during curriculum provision and at play and lunch time.   Significant investment in the purchase of essential equipment has been invaluable during these challenging times and ensures equality for all children.  The Active Journeys initiative encourages all children and families to walk, scooter or cycle to and from school each day.  A number of fun events throughout the  school year seeks to encourage more families to invest in taking the time and trouble to walk, scooter or cycle to school each day.  The opportunities for children to participate in a range of high quality first hand experiences is at the heart of the New Curriculum for Wales at Penyrheol Primary.
(c) Pupil Voice 

Each year we have our elections as usual in September and representatives from each class are elected on the School Council and other pupil voice groups including sport ambassadors, language leaders, criw cymraectod, digital leaders, helpwr cinio, tim gwyrdd and active travel.
School Council meet regularly and have been given their roles and responsibilities. The School Council have a key role in whole school self evaluation.  They normally take part in lesson observations and have conducted book scrutiny identifying areas for improvement as well as recognising strengths.  School Council self evaluation and ideas for improvement also inform the school development plan (SDP).
The School Council also plan a range of funding raising events including  Children in Need and Red Nose Day and Sports Releif within the school. Termly values are also chosen by the school council.
The eco-team normally meet regularly with staff and governors to consider a range of school issues relating to the United Nations Global Sustainable Development Goals (SDG’s).  They conduct regular monitoring activities across a range of areas and encourage other children to take part in things like the “plastic pollution pledge” and the weekly “sparking toilet brush award”.  Recent governor challenge is to investigate waste management and gas and electric usage as part of our sustainable school efforts.

Criw Cymraectod is the team of pupils who actively promote bilingualism and the use of Welsh within class and more widely in other areas of the school.  They attend regular meeting with bilingual staff and members of the school community.  They normally lead bilingual games on the yard and a bilingual assembly each week.  There is also a weekly Cynio Cymraeg award “Seren yr wythnof” for Criw Cymraeg nominated Welsh speaking pupils.

Active Journey champions are trained pupils from Year 5 and Year 6 who support and manage cycling and scootering sessions across Foundation Phase and Key Stage 2.  They are trained and supported by a range of outside agencies including Sustrans, City and County of Swansea Sports Development Officers, Kerbcraft and Cycle Wales.
Language Leaders
British Council funding has enabled a number of staff both teaching and associate staff to visit schools in a number of other Countries across Europe to share good practice.  Staff have established pupil language leader groups promoting the development of modern foreign languages in all class from Foundation Phase to Year 6.  The languages being learned include, French, Italian, German Spanish, Polish and Romanian.  We also maintain close links with schools in Norway, Finland and Sweden, Poland and Turkey.
Restorative Practice

Problem Solving circles are regularly used with the RP questions by staff and children to sort out any disputes. School Council also reminds all classes to use Speakr for daily check in’s. The United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child also inform many conversations with pupils and staff regarding culture and ethos. Specific statements from the UNCR are included on all school policy documentation. 
(e)
Visits & Visitors

Our children have access to a broad and balanced curriculum which enables them to explore ideas and concepts and experience success.  In order to facilitate this we arrange for groups and individuals to visit the school to talk about their experiences and demonstrate skills and concepts.  We also normally visit places of interest related to the topics that the classes are pursuing.  Every class aims to build in an off site educational visit as part of their topic for the term. Pupils in Upper Key Stage 2 also normally have the opportunity to attend the residential visits to the Cardiff Urdd Centre and Llangrannog which gives the children the chance to take part in a range of outdoor pursuit activities and to build relationships and a sense of team with peers and staff.  
Visitors to school have previously included  Minister for Education for Wales (Kirsty Williams), Member of Parliament (Tonia Antoniazzzi), Assembly member (Rebecca Evans), National Cycling Wales, Sustrans, Bikeability, Caersalem Church, St Catherine’s Church, Penyrheol Community Church, Riverside Christian Fellowship, Val Newton (MBE), Cllr Jan Curtice, City & County of Swansea Council Officers, Road Safety Officer, Cycling Proficiency,  Fire Safety Officer, Community Police Officer, poets, authors and artists, Dance co-ordinators and of course Santa Claus and the tooth fairy.   Rigorous Covid-19 management restrictions and thorough risk assessments enable most visitors to continue to attend school.
Venues for educational visits normally include St Fagans, Bishops Wood, Penyrheol Comprehensive, Swansea Museum, Glynn Vivian Art Gallery, Gwili Railway, Dinefwr House, Plantasia, Dylan Thomas Centre, The Liberty Stadium and Langland, Caswell, Oxwich and Port Eynon Beaches, Gower Heritage Centre, National Wildfowl and Wetlands Centre, Folly Farm, Melin Mynach, National Waterfront Museum, National Botanical Gardens of Wales, Heatherton, Llandeilo Park & Castle, Techniquest and Cymbrogi.  
Promoting good attendance for all learners is an ongoing key priority.  Weekly attendance rewards for the class with the highest attendance previously involved visits to the newly refurbished park at Gower View and the Pump Track and Skate Park at Melyn Mynych.  Attendance continues to be carefully monitored to ensure identified families continue to receive appropriate support and challenge.  Systems for managing attendance and ensuring all children come to school regularly remain a priority.
(f)
Community Links

We continue to promote the school at every opportunity.  We liaise closely with local media to celebrate any interesting events we may have at school.  

We continue to work with our partner primary schools on establishing a transition plan with Penyrheol Comprehensive School. This plan specifically identifies opportunities for the development of closer working links between Key Stage 2 and Key Stage 3.  Within transition we also look carefully at factors affecting the transition from home to school, from part time Nursery to full time Reception and from Foundation Phase to Key Stage 2.   A number of events have had to be cancelled due to Covid.
We have close links with Gorseinon Town Council.  We maintain close links with local industry including the locally based national company 3Ms, ASDA, Gorseinon Post Office and other local businesses.  We are always looking for opportunities to establish further links within the locality.  
We have previously often attended a whole variety of events at St Catherine’s Church usually in celebration of seasonal festivals. We have also enjoyed a very positive close relationship with a number of other churches in the Gorseinon area.  
The local community Police Officers and CPSO is well known to our pupils and visit the school on a regular basis to provide active support for reducing traffic congestion and improving pedestrian safety at our school gates.  The Police Education Officer usually provides curriculum support on a range of subjects including Stranger Danger and e-Safety.  We also continue to enjoy the active support of  former Sargent Phil Morris who is on our governing body.
The whole school focus on promoting good emotional and mental wellbeing for children and their families is bringing together support from the local school nurse (Helen Jones), the newly appointed Emotional Health and Wellbeing Inreach Practitioner (Ceri Hunt) and the newly appointed cluster Family Liaison Outreach Worker (Catherine Roberts).  We are looking forward to hosting a number of events for parents.
ANNUAL REPORT TO PARENTS BY THE GOVERNING BODY OF

PENYRHEOL PRIMARY SCHOOL
During the 2021/2022 Academic Year, the Full Governing Body have met on 3 occasions to receive written and verbal reports from the Headteacher and the Local Authority.  These reports aim to cover the day to day running of the School by the Headteacher and the Local Authority.  They list the number of pupils; staff and class sizes; courses that staff attend; the amount of money the School has to spend and how it is spent; any developments in the curriculum - National or Local; any repairs with buildings etc.  A number of Sub Committees met:
	Finance/Pay Policy Sub Committee
	20th October 2021

	
	16th February 2022

	
	25th May 2022

	Energy, Environment and Health and Safety Sub Committee
	20th October 2021

	
	23rd March 2022

	
	22nd June 2022

	Policy/Curriculum Sub Committee
	20th October 2021

	
	23rd March 2022

	
	22nd June 2022


Major areas covered and reported at meetings:

Governing Body

Election of New Governors
· Mrs. A. Seabourne was proposed, seconded and unanimously elected Chairman for the year 2021/2022
· Mr David Cole was proposed, seconded and unanimously elected vice Chairman for the year 2021/2022
Governing Body Sub Committees were reviewed.  Membership of each committee was noted and terms of reference agreed for the following sub committees:

GOVERNING BODY SUB COMMITTEES

OVERVIEW 2021/2022
	Sub Committee
	Timetable
	Gov Membership

No. Required
	Named Governor

	Statutory

	Staff Disciplinary /Dismissal 
	As required
	3 govs

(ex head & staff)
	Jan Curtice

Alison Seabourne

Phil Morris

	Staff Disciplinary /Dismissal Appeals
	As required
	All qualified govs not involved in 1st committee
	Vacancy - CS
Mark Bamford

David Cole

Vacancy - GP

	Pupil Discipline and Exclusion
	As required
	Any gov not known to parents or pupil
	Vacancy - CS

Alison Seabourne

Vacancy - KJ
Mark Bamford

	Complaints/Grievance
	As required
	At least 3 govs excl head and named reserves
	Alison Seabourne

David Cole

Jan Curtice

Cllr Andrew Stevens

	Selection Panel for Headteachers and Deputy Headteachers
	As required
	5 govs incl head for Deputy HT Appts
	Alison Seabourne

David Cole

Jan Curtice

Mark Bamford

Glyn Seabourne

	Recommended

	Performance Management Appraisers (Headteacher)
	Annual 

(Core Visit 1 – Autumn Term
	At least 2 trained govs and external advisor
	Alison Seabourne

Jan Curtice

Mark Bamford

	Performance Management Appeal Appraisers (Headteacher)
	As required
	At least 2 trained govs (not involved in 1st committee) and external advisor
	Alison Seabourne

Vacancy - CS
Jan Curtice

Mark Bamford

	Performance Management Appeal Appraisers (Teacher)
	As required
	HT or Chair
	Alison Seabourne

Vacancy - KJ
Jan Curtice

Mark Bamford

	Pay Review
	As required
	At least 3 govs (HT advisory capacity)
	Alison Seabourne

Vacancy - GP
David Cole

Jan Curtice

	Finance
	Termly
	At least 3 govs incl head
	Alison Seabourne

Vacancy - GP
David Cole

Jan Curtice

Vacancy - GS
Mark Bamford

	Energy, Environment & Health & Safety
	Termly
	 At least 3 govs incl head
	David Cole

Mark Bamford

Phil Morris

Cllr Andrew Stevens

Alison Seabourne

	Policy/Curriculum
	Termly
	At least 3 govs incl head
	Alison Seabourne

Cllr Andrew Stevens

Vacancy - KJ
Jan Curtice

David Cole

Glyn Seabourne

	Staff/Personnel
	Termly
	At least 3 govs incl head
	David Cole

Andrew Stevens

Glyn Seabourne

	Child Protection / Safeguarding
	
	
	Jan Curtice

Alison Seabourne

Mark Bamford

David Cole

	LAC
	
	
	Jan Curtice 

	ALN/SEN
	
	
	Vacancy - GS

	Attendance
	
	
	David Cole

	e-Safety / Digital Competency
	
	
	Andrew Stevens

	Community Links
	
	
	Clare Lecrass

Andrew Stevens

	Pupil Voice Groups
	
	
	Clare Lecrass

Mark Bamford


A comprehensive skills audit is conducted annually in partnership with the Local Authority Pupil and Governor Unit and informs decisions regarding Governor Body Sub Committee membership 2021/2022
Appointments & Personnel Matters
For the 2022/23 academic year the school will be organised as follows:

	Class name
	Class Teacher
	Cohort
	Accomodation
	TA Organisation

	Nursery
	Liz Evans (HLTA)

Rebecca James
	18 (AM)


	Nursery
	Rachel Hier (AM)

Hayley (AM M-W)

Suzanne D’Auria AM (AM T-F)

	Rec
	Emma Dillon  x 3

Lesley Dindorp x 2.5) 
	25
	Reception
	Charlie Bell

Natalie Moore

Hayley (PM M-W)

	Year 1/2
	Lee Jenkins
	21
	Year 1
	Kelly Francis

Mel Devoy (M-W)

Rachel Hier (PM)

	Year 2


	Abigail Jenkins
	30
	Year 2
	Lisa Hoskins (M-W)

Marta Muc 

	Year 3
	Rebecca Shackley x 4

Clare Lecrass x 1
	30
	Year 3
	June Barnfield (M-F)



	Year 4
	Amanda Evans
	24
	Year 4
	Sarah Elias

	Year 5
	Lara Williams x 4 (M,W,T,F)

Clare Lecrass x 1 (Tu)
	28
	Year 5
	Linsey Rabey

Laura Thomas

Lara Williams (Tu)

Bev Banicau (Int M,W,Th)

	Year 6
	Nicola Briggs x 3 (M-W)

Clare Lecrass x 2
	34
	Year 6
	Jo Richards (W-F)

Andrea Coutts (M-W)

Josh Randall

Bev Banicau (Int Tu, F)

	PPA
	David Godwin

Jenny Chisholm

Kath Wheel
	
	
	

	ALNCO
	Mrs T Thomas x 3
	
	Learning Lounge
	Rebecca Stevens (Thrive)

	Management 
	Clare Lecrass (1 day HT)

Nicola Briggs (1 day DHT)
	N/A
	


	Office Staff:
	Andrea Cheley
	Sian Lewis
	

	Catering Team:
	Gemma Davies
	Kayleigh Simmonds
	Nicola Wellington

	Dinner Supervisors:
	Sean Daly
	Suzanne D’Auria
	Melanie Macey

	
	Charlotte Bell 
	Kelly Francis
	Laura Thomas

	Activities:
	Beverley Banicau
	
	

	Breakfast Club:
	Gemma Davies
	Nicola Wellington
	Kayleigh Simmonds

	
	Laura Thomas
	
	

	Cleaning Staff:
	Karen Morgan
	Adele Jones
	Steven Thomas

	
	Dawn Hughes
	
	

	EWO:
	Carly Grancourt
	CFLOW:
	Catherine Roberts

	Premises Manager:
	Sean Daly
	
	

	Crossing Patrol
	Christine 
	
	


A variety of other staffing matters have been discussed throughout the year.  During the past year we have again been able to offer morning Nursery sessions providing places for up to 30 nursery pupils in total in any one session, Nursery numbers for 2022/2023 currently stand at 25 (23 N2 and 2 pre Nursery).
Statement of Expenditure

In accordance with the requirements of the Education Reform Act 1988, the Statement of Actual Gross Expenditure for the year ended 31st March 2022 is outlined in below.
	SCHOOL:PENYRHEOL PRIMARY SCHOOL
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	STATEMENT OF ACTUAL EXPENDITURE 2021/22 FINANCIAL YEAR
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	Delegated Expenditure
	Non-Delegated Expenditure
	Total Net Expenditure

	
	£
	£
	£

	Teachers Salaries
	648,180
	736
	648,916

	Salaries
	406,123
	34,970
	441,093

	Other Employee Costs
	-1,122
	127
	-995

	Premises
	81,852
	
	81,852

	Transport
	
	117
	117

	Supplies & Services
	173,046
	
	173,046

	Recharges
	95,566
	300
	95,866

	
	
	
	

	Gross Expenditure
	1,403,645
	36,251
	1,439,895

	
	
	
	

	Grant Income
	-414,123
	
	-414,123

	Other Income
	-18,759
	
	-18,759

	
	
	
	

	Gross Income
	-432,882
	0
	-432,882

	
	
	
	

	Net Expenditure
	970,763
	36,251
	1,007,014

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	RESERVES:
	
	£
	

	FINAL FORMULA ALLOCATION:
	
	902,955
	

	TOTAL NET EXPENDITURE:
	
	970,763
	

	TRANSFER TO / (FROM) RESERVES:
	
	-67,808
	

	
	
	
	

	OPENING BALANCE ON RESERVES 01/04/21
	
	184,996
	

	CLOSING BALANCE ON RESERVES: 31/03/22
	
	117,188
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	


Formative and Summative Assessment and Target Setting
The School Performance and Absence Targets (Wales) Regulations 2011 have been suspended. This means that schools will not be required to report on targets in relation to performance or absence for the 2019/20 academic year, or set them for the 2020 to 2021 academic year (and local authorities will not be required to authorise targets). Other existing targets, such as those that were provisionally set in previous years, will not need to be published in any new school based plans or reports (e.g. School Development Plans or Governor Reports).
Previous target setting processes have been suspended by Welsh Government due to the pandemic.  However we continue to collaboratively moderate teacher assessment and set ambitious targets for every child.  School systems for tracking pupil progress are very effective in ensuring every child is supported and challenged to achieve their very best.  
Additional Learning Needs

Penyrheol has a strong reputation in the local community for being a truly inclusive setting.  The School is very effective in identifying, assessing and providing provision for pupils with ALN/Special Needs within the Local Authority's framework.  Early identification and assessment of pupils' needs is undertaken in the school through the new Foundation Phase Profile to be completed within 6 weeks of entering Reception. Termly teacher assessments are also used to assist this process in identifying key target groups in need of critical intervention and additional support. Resources are delegated to the school via a formula provided by the Local Authority in the form of a range of resources including equipment and access to additional Learning Support Assistants.  The Local Authority is consulted regularly with regard to provision available and for funding to provide the best framework for Additional Learning Needs. Developments in teaching pedagogy throughout the school ensure greater levels of pupil engagement and active learning and optimum attainment and achievement for all children. 
Accessibility for all pupils with additional learning needs is given the highest priority including ensuring appropriate access to toilet facilities, personal hygiene and intimate care where required.  Provision for pupils with additional needs is coordinated by the ALNCO.  This provision includes a dedicated ALN associate staff member.
The new ALN Bill is currently being considered and an action plan for implementation has been submitted to the local authority.  Our ALNCO is working with other staff within the Penyrheol Cluster to ensure consistency of approach to the new legislative requirements. Training is being provided to all school based staff by the local authoirity.  Full implementation formerly planned for September 2021 has been delayed.
Continuing Professional Development and Training

Penyrheol Primary School as a learning organisation is given the highest priority.  A comprehensive programme of high quality ongoing CPD and training arrangements for all staff including Teaching and Support Staff is outlined in detail in termly Headteacher Reports to Governors.  All staff training, evaluation and impact reviews indicate how training will impact on their ability to fulfil their role.


Sites & Buildings

The Governors are kept informed and consulted  regarding any issues and developments in the School Buildings and Grounds.  Governing Body sub committees consider a range of issues during termly meetings and support decisions of any remedial work to be undertaken. Wherever possible, match funding is sought to support the cost of necessary works. 
Health & Safety

This remains a priority with the Governing Body and is being monitored and reported on termly following site visits by the Health & Safety Sub Committee.  Regular Fire Drills are undertaken termly in the school.  Dedicated Fire Marshalls have also been identified and training for designated areas.  Significant resources and time are allocated to maintain high standards. H & S, Safeguarding and Child Protection are on all meeting agendas.
This group has scrutinise the many Covid related protocols, procedural implementation plans and control measures.  Each term a details report is considered focusing on how the keep pupils and staff at Penyrheol Primary safe during the pandemic.
Discipline & Behaviour
Our school is a Restorative School where the principles of Restorative Practice and Conflict Resolution are actively promoted by all staff on a daily basis.

The School actively promotes a range of promoting positive behaviour strategies seeking to foster a genuine sense of mutual respect.  The School maintains a high level of discipline and will not tolerate disruptive and bullying behaviour.  The School Rules are provided with the School Prospectus to parents when their child/children enter the School. The home school agreement is published within the home school reading record that is issued to every child. 
The behaviour management system is being reviewed to incorporate the principles and practices of restorative justice.  Implementation of a restorative process toward resolving conflict within schools is a major priority for the City and County of Swansea.  Our aim is to further build on the excellent good practice within school for promoting positive behaviour by developing further awareness of others, responsibility for actions and engagement in a restorative approach to managing daily school life.
We are also as part of behaviour management engaged in the Rights Respecting Schools Award as part of Unicefs work to promote the United Nation Convention on the Rights of the Child – an international agreement that protects the human rights of children under the age of 18.  Our whole school approach to behaviour management has been reviewed and rebranded under the heading of Rights and Responsibilities with each class determining their own charter (Level 1).
Pastoral Support Plans are in place to support children who experience specific difficulties in the year particularly during less structured times such as lunch times and play times.  The school operates a monitoring system which is recorded in “I Can Do It/Smiley Face” books which are regularly discussed with parents and new targets agreed for individual pupils.  The difficult decision to exclude some pupils during the lunch time period is an option to ensure the health and safety of all pupils and staff.  Alternative arrangements can be made for these pupils and lunch is provided for those entitled to free meals.  The school as no current fixed term or lunchtime exclusions indicating that school based strategies for promoting positive behaviour and working in partnership with pupils and their families are proving effective in minimising disruptive behaviour and increasing positive pupil engagement. 
School Uniform

The importance of wearing school uniform and feeling part of the Penyrheol Primary School team is highlighted to pupils and parents throughout the year.  Regular merits and rewards are given to all children to further raise awareness of how great it is to wear the school colours.  Our intention is that pupils who attend Penyrheol Primary School will be proud to belong to the school and will wish to be identified with us by wearing our distinctive school colours.  It is very practical for all activities undertaken in and out of school and establishes a very healthy sense of unity and teamwork.  The cooperation of parents in ensuring their child has what is needed for uniform is requested.  However there is no need for anyone to buy expensive items with a specific logo.  Local suppliers try to keep costs down and are happy to but the school logo on items purchased elsewhere for example local supermarkets have an extensive range of uniform style clothing at very competitive prices.  Any and every combination of school uniform is celebrated during regular whole school assembly.  
Children are asked not to wear PE kit to school and are encouraged to change before PE lessons.

Children are discouraged from wearing jewellery other than a stud earring and watch.  A number of strategies continue to contribute towards an improvement in the percentage of children wearing school uniform.
Arrangements for children with physical and learning disabilities
Pupils with a range of physical and learning disabilities and additional needs can be admitted to the school and are integrated into mainstream classes with the support of a range of LA agencies and personnel.

All pupils irrespective of disability are treated equally and the school does not allow any form of discrimination.   The school has suitable easy access and changing facilities and has specially designed toilet facilities to cater for a range of disabilities and individual requirements.  Facilities to support the individual requirements of pupils needing intimate care are also available.
With effect from April 2012 all schools are required to agree and implement the Statutory Strategic Equality Plan which is available for viewing on the school website (www.penyrheolprimary.co.uk)
Toilet and Handwashing Facilities

Toilet facilities are outlined in the most recent Toilet Policy 2022/2023 and this identifies the key aims to maximise access to well maintained toilet facilities during the day to promote the health wellbeing and learning opportunities of all learners, and to provide good quality toilet facilities throughout the school. Additional hand washing and drying equipment has been fitted in every toilet and hand sanitiser provided in all classrooms.  Children are being trained to develop good personal hygiene habits for life which also prevent the spread of germs and infection.
Additional hand washing sinks have been fitted at many sites around the school funded by a Covid mitigation grant from Welsh Government.  Hand sanitiser dispensers are located everywhere around the school both in corridors, classrooms and communal areas.
School Prospectus

The School Prospectus contains general information about our school and its guiding principles.  It is issued to all new parents joining the school along with other informative literature.  It outlines school policy relating to most issues and copies are always available in the school office.  The new prospectus was reviewed in October 2022 and is issued to new parents during each Autumn Term. Written consent from parents and carers for the safe use of images at school is sort on an annual basis. Detailed records of consent are retained, and non returns are actively pursued.   A range of school policies and information are also available on the school website (www.penyrheolprimary.co.uk)
Governors Travelling & Subsistence Expenses

The School Governors did not make any claims for the above.

School Attendance Report 
No new attendance analysis has been provided by Welsh Government or the Regional Consortia
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Percentage Pupil Attendance was previously a key performance indicator. It was a high priority of Welsh Government to improve school attendance.  We had worked hard over the past years to full embed a number of strategies to improve pupil attendance. This has included correspondence and reminders to parents as well as the offer to meet with school staff to address any issue affecting pupil attendance.  A weekly reward for the class with the highest attendance has proved particularly effective.  Many absences result from families taking holidays during term time. The school considers every request for term time absence which is considered on an individual basis in line with Local Authority guidance.  There is no automatic right to 10 days authorised absence.  The previous attendance of any pupils requesting term time absence will inform the decision of the Headteacher.
The school is also required to implement procedures relating to fixed penalty notices to parents where attendance is a cause for concern.  Further guidance is available from the school website and school office.

The Covid-19 pandemic has significantly affected the use of attendance data as a high stake performance and accountability measure.
Other Topics Discussed
1.
CPD/Training

2.
Temporary Relief/Supply Teachers

3.
Leave of Absence

4.
Salaries/Pay Review
5.
Health & Safety
6.
Safeguarding and Child Protection
7.
Reducing the Impact of Poverty

8.
School Site Security

9. 
Raising Standards of Literacy, Numeracy, DCF and Welsh
10.
School Performance and Pupil Progress Data

11.
Estyn Common Inspection Framework

12.  
Whole School Self Evaluation

13.
Home School Links and communication and community engagement
14.
Celebration of Successes

15. 
Policies and Curriculum

16.
School Development Planning

17.
Regional Working (ERW)
18.
Pupil Attendance

19.
Traffic Management, Parental Parking and Congestion
The Governors and Headteacher would like to express their sincere thanks for the support and encouragement the Staff, Parents, POPS and members of the wider school community have given the school during the past successful year.

Mrs A Seabourne
Chair of Governors – October 2022
________________________________________________________________________
UWTSD Partner School





4 full time and 6 part time teachers


0.5 Inclusion manager 


Well established HT and DHT


21 TA’s


7 lunch time / breakfast club


Supervisors


0.5 Attendance / well-being 


officer


1.5 Admin staff


1 premises manager


3 catering staff


4 cleaning staff





1 Nursery (a.m. and p.m.)


6 straight age classes


1 mixed age classes


All F Ph classes below 30


All KS2 classes planned to comply with class size recommendations





Our Classes





Our Staff





Article 3


All adults should do what is best for children and think how their decisions will affect our children





Article 13


Every child has the right to find things out and share what they think with others by talking, drawing. Writing and in others ways





Ysgol arfer dda


Swansea Schools Directory of Good Practice for Welsh





Our School





Rights Respecting School





Article 24 and 27


Every child has the right to good health care, the right food, clothing and a safe place to live.








Our Locality








Our Pupils





Article 42


Every child has the right to know their rights and adults should help children learn about them





                     215  pupils on roll (FTE 252)


                       


                              54.7 % ALN


                      


                          2.9% statement


                   


                  28 % FSM


                 


             0.4% of pupils speak Welsh at home   











. 





Significant % of working


parent population


Pupils from mixture of


LA and private housing. 


More LA housing trend


Significant new housing 


Developments planned


 





Healthy School/Active Journey





CONTACTS


School


Head teacher 		Mrs Alison Williams 


Admin Staff 			Mrs Andrea Cheley


				Mrs Sian Lewis


Chair of Governors 		Mrs Alison Seabourne


Vice Chiar of Governors 	Mr David Cole


Clerk To Governors:	Mrs Sian Lewis


Address 		Penyrheol Primary


Frampton Road


			Gorseinon


			Swansea


			SA4 4LY


Telephone		01792 892337


Fax			01792 892437


Email			penyrheolprimaryschool@penyrheol-pri.swansea.sch.uk


Twitter:	 	follow us @ penyrheol 2


Website:		www.penyrheolprimary.co.uk
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